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A Word With Alumni Alumni Council 1983-85

Dear Alumni Friend,
The year 1983 is now history, and we are looking 

forward to the opportunities of 1984 and beyond. 
Your Council has been busy planning for the future 
and the direction the Lord would have us go in dif­
ferent areas. Psalm 37:5 tells us, “Commit your 
way unto the Lord, trust also in Him, and He shall 
bring it to pass.” We, as a Council, have claimed 
this verse and are trusting the Lord to enable us to 
develop plans consistent with His will, and accord­
ingly bring them to pass.

In our last meeting, we reorganized the Council 
in order to effectively establish responsibilities and 
be better prepared to serve your needs and those 
of the college. You will note we have identified 
each Council member with his/her functional re­
sponsibility. Please make a note of this and call 
your Council member(s) or drop him/her a note as 
you think of things that would be of interest to the 
Association and your fellow alumni.

These are exciting days to be alive and to be 
able to serve the Lord. We are planning to spread 
some of this excitement to your locality by increas­
ing the number of alumni gatherings. Many novel 
approaches have been developed for this already, 
so we would recommend placing your request and 
ideas for a gathering in your area soon, before it is 
too late for 1984.

Other exciting opportunities are being planned 
for this year. Some of these are an expanded Sum­
mer Enrichment Program; a new approch to alumni 
involvement and fellowship during Homecoming; a 
new “leave a legacy” challenge for our “not yet 
alumni”; an opportunity for each alumnus to have 
the “Beau Brummell look”; a stated and increased 
financial goal; a new and expanded alumni direc­
tory; a new scholarship fund for alumni offspring; 
an increase in alumni on-campus functions; an op­
portunity to have a student in your home (perhaps 
one majoring in your chosen field); and many 
more....

Our approach for the coming years will be to 
seek out the “opportunities” constantly surround­
ing us and waiting to be fulfilled.

Serving Him,

Donald P. Leach 
Chairman, Alumni Council

DIRECTOR OF ALUMNI RELATIONS
Mr. Gary Kuhn 
P.O. Box 601 
Cedarville, OH 45314 
513/766-2211, ext. 331 office

Chairman
Mr. Donald P. Leach, ’68 
1481 Fanchon St. 
Wheaton, IL60187 
312/260-1761 res. 
Annual Fund Liaison

Vice-Chairman
Roy Kern, 73 
P.O. Box 10906 G.S. 
Springfield, MO 65808 
417/887-7221 res.
Alumni Gatherings Liaison

Secretary/T reasurer
Mrs. David (Debbie) Haffey, ’68 
3710 Wilberforce-Clifton Rd. 
Cedarville, Ohio 45314 
513/767-7037 res.

Rev. Cal Searles, 77 
Rt. 3, Box 212B 
Wakeman, OH 44889 
419/929-1153 res. 
Scholarships Liaison

Mrs. John (Sandra) Entner, ’59 
4409 Burchdale 
Kettering, OH 45440 
513/293-0104 res.
On-Campus Activities Liaison

Dr. Ron Grosh, ’67 
P.O. Box 601 
Cedarville, OH 45314 
513/766-5215 res. 
Aviso Liaison

Dr. T. Stuart Walker, 71 
2009 Alden 
Muncie, IN 47304 
317/286-3152 res. 
Student Relations Liaison

Mr. John “Butch” Potter, 79 
P.O. Box 601 
Cedarville, OH 45314 
513/766-5847 res.
Capital Projects Liaison
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Alumni Summer Enrichment Conference
July 4-7

“Little Becomes Much”
Wednesday, July 4
P-m.

2:00- 7:00 Registration -  Maddox Hall
7:00 Welcome Program 

Prayer/Devotional 
“Celebration of America”

Thursday, July 5
a.m.

7:45- 8:30 Breakfast
9:00-10:00 James Grier

10:00 Coffee/juice/rolls
10:15-11:15 Dr. Murray Murdoch
11:15-12:15 Workshop:

“Creating a Christian Climate in the Home’
p.m.

12:15- 1:00 Lunch
1:00- 5:30 Activity Time
1:30 CampusTour
5:30- 6:30 Dinner
7:00- 9:00 Evening Program -  Dr. Murray Murdoch
9:00 Apple Pie/lce Cream 

Court Challenge
(volleyball, basketball, racquetball)

Friday, July 6 
a.m.

7:45- 8:30 Breakfast
9:00-10:00 James Grier

10:00 Coffee/juice/donuts
10:15-11:15 Dr. Murray Murdoch
11:15-12:15 Workshop:

“Custom-fit Ministries”
p.m.

12:15- 1:00 Lunch
1:00- 5:30 Activity Time
5:30- 6:30 Dinner
7:00- 9:00 Evening Program - James Grier
9:00 Snacks and Family Games

Saturday, July 7
a.m.

7:45- 8:30 Breakfast
9:00-10:00 James Grier

10:00 Coffee/juice/rolls
10:15-11:15 Dr. Murray Murdoch
11:15-12:15 Workshop:

“...In the Midst of...” Phil. 2:15
12:15-1:00 Farewell Luncheon

Cost: $40 per adult
$35 per child
children under three -  free

The 1984 Alumni Summer Enrichment Conference prom­
ises to be the biggest and best. “We are praying for 150 to 200 
participants,” stated Sandra Entner who, along with husband 
John, chairs the committee responsible for the planning. In its 
fourth year, the summer conference again strives to afford 
alumni the oppportunity to return to the campus, meet with 
classmates, friends, and faculty, while being challenged 
spiritually and intellectually.

This year’s theme is “Little Becomes Much.” The topic will 
deal with: (1) what God’s cultural ideal is, (2) what Satan’s 
perversion of that has been, and (3) the necessity of penetrat­
ing the world with an accurate picture of God’s culture. James 
Grier, Associate Professor of Philosophy at Cedarville Col­
lege for thirteen years and now Dean of Grand Rapids Bap­
tist Seminary, along with Dr. J. Murray Murdoch, Chairman of 
the History Department at Cedarville, will be the keynote 
speakers. Challenging, yet down to earth, these men will cer­
tainly provide you with life changing information. This study, 
emphasizing your home, your church, and your community 
involvements, will enable you to determine the impact you as 
a “shining light” (Philippians 2:15) can have in our culture and 
in the environment the Lord has placed you in.

Charlie Wilkins (’67) of Waterloo, Iowa, will serve as the 
Master of Ceremonies and Music Leader. His mix of frivolity 
and down-to-business organization promises to provide 
many humorous and lively experiences.

Because the first day of the conference is The Fourth of 
July, we are planning a “Celebration of America” program to 
remember this holiday. In the schedule below you will find 
many other activities and special events listed that will be in­
cluded in the conference.

Statistics show that the average cost of vacationing is $100 
per day per family. We have made this conference so afforda­
ble that your family will spend nearly four days on the campus 
for this fee.

The Alumni Summer Enrichment Conference Planning 
Committee extends to you and your entire family a personal 
invitation to join them July 4-7 for this spiritually enriching, 
physically relaxing, intellectually stimulating, and socially en­
joyable conference.

Committee Members
John (’60) and Sandy (Millikin ’59) Entner 
Ron (’73) and Vicki (Reynolds ’73) Clarke 
Ginny (Decker ’80) Potter 
Deborah (Bush ’68) Haffey 
Mike Hamilton (’68)

Local Attractions Activities
•  Air Force Museum volleyball
•  Waynesville Antiques golf
•  Buck Creek State Park (swimming) tennis
•  John Bryan State Park (hiking) racquetball
•  Shopping aerobics

fishing
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Communication Arts 
Department

One of the major changes occuring in our society is the 
change to what some have referred to as the “Communica­
tions Era.” According to the Chairman of the Department of 
Communication Arts, Dr. James Phipps, “We are working to 
keep our program up with this important shift. New courses, 
especially in broadcasting, are designed to address the new 
innovations in media. Through graduate programs, several 
department members are doing an excellent job of staying up 
to date with the ‘information age.’”

“Hands on” experience characterizes the faculty of the De­
partment of Communication Arts. The department features 
instructors who have practical experience, enabling them to 
work with students not only academically but also in voca­
tional settings to achieve the final goal of preparing strong 
communicators.

This department brings together a variety of interests and 
practical professional experience in its faculty, thus affording 
the student a complete, well rounded educational experience. 
James R. Phipps (’68), Ph.D., has worked with commercial 
and non-commercial radio stations. For the last twenty years 
he has worked with the college radio statio, WCDR-FM, 
broadcasting the college basketball games, announcing, and 
programming. J. Wesley Baker, M.A., has a background in 
radio, television, and film. He has served as a news director, 
staff announcer, publicity director, and has appeared in Chris­
tian films. He recently spent time in Italy working with a Chris­
tian radio station, Radio Luce (Radio Light), in program de­
velopment. Deborah Horner (79), M.A., has a strong rhetori­
cal theory background. She works with the forensic team, and 
is advisor to the Cedars, the college newspaper. James 
Leightenheimer (’80), has vocational experience in radio 
broadcasting in the areas of announcing and program­
ming and is pursuing a graduate degree at Ohio University. 
Kurt Moreland (76), M.A., specializes in research and organi­
zational communications and is presently completing his dis­
sertation for a Ph.D. from Purdue University. Marlin Rayburn, 
M.A., works in the area of general speech and homiletics, 
combining his sixteen years of teaching with his past experi­
ence as a pastor. David H. Robey, M.A., is gifted in the area of 
drama. He has authored two Christian works: Bridge of Blood: 
Taking Christ to the Aucas, and For His Cause: The Ministry 
and Martyrdom of John and Betty Stam, and has appeared in 
Christian films. He directs and/or performs in college drama 
productions and coaches the forensic team.

From left to right: David Robey, J. Wesley Baker, De­
borah Horner, Kurt Moreland, Marlin Rayburn, James 
Phipps, and James Leightenheimer.

Adding depth to the department in other areas are Rebecca 
Baker, M.A.(drama); Sharon Biddle, Ph.D. (public speaking); 
Deborah Haffey (’68), M.A. (debate); Clifford Johnson, Ed.D. 
(group discussion); and Miriam Maddox, Professor Emerita 
(speech therapy).

Classes are divided into seven basic areas of emphasis: 
rhetoric and public address, communication theory, drama, 
forensics, homiletics, oral interpretation, and broadcasting. 
The department offers two majors: speech communications 
and broadcasting. Within the speech communications major 
there are three special areas of study: general communica­
tions, platform arts, and organizational communications. The 
broadcasting major is offered as an interdisciplinary major 
with specializations in journalism, management/sales, gen­
eral communication, and video production.

In addition to the academic work, there are also oppor­
tunities in the broadcasting major for “hands on” experience 
working with radio and televison equipment. Radio lab facili­
ties feature two control rooms and a video editing suite. The 
college’s radio station, WCDR-FM, frequently has positions 
open for student operators, and students have also worked 
with the other Christian radio and television stations in the 
Dayton-Springfield area.

The work of the Communication Arts program goes beyond 
its own majors. Besides providing instruction in speech for the 
general education requirements, the department also pro­
vides opportunities for developing those communication skills 
through forensic competition, dramatic productions, and 
speech therapy. Professor Robey says, “We recently looked 
back over our productions from the past four years and found 
that we had 446 students involved. And this doesn’t include 
the number who have worked on publicity, audio, ushering, 
ticket sales, and so on. The totals demonstrate a wide-range 
of majors participating.”

The pastorate, personnel management, public relations, 
education, law, journalism, radio management, and broad­
casting are areas in which Cedarville graduates have proved 
that majors in speech communications and broadcasting pre­
pared them well for their vocation. A survey of these 
graduates from 1974-1983 indicated that thirty percent have 
gone on to graduate school. Also of interest is the fact that 
sixty percent of male alumni with a speech major have at­
tended seminary.

In combining professional experience with the academic 
and “hands on” structure of the Communication Arts Depart­
ment, it is the goal of this department to produce students who 
are strong communicators, dedicted to presenting God’s 
truth and prepared to minister effectively in the various fields 
of the communication arts.

March 30

Coming Events
Concert Chorale Home Concert 8:00 p.m.

May 4-5 Cedar Day and Parents’ Weekend
May 4 Honors Day Chapel 10:00 a.m.
May 5 Spring Drama Production 2:00 p.m.

“She Stoops to Conquer”
Brass Choirand Concert Chorale 8:00 p.m.

May 28
“Pops Concert”

Outdoor Symphonic Band Concert 7:30 p.m.
June 2 Eighty-eighth Annual Commencement 10:00 a.m.



One Liners
The John W. Bickett Heritage Scholarship Fund, established in April 1982, recently doubled as the result of a one time gift of 
$6,500.

“Decision Making and the Will of God” was the topic for the Staley Distinguished Christian Scholar Lecture Program. Dr. Garry 
Friesen, Chairman of the Bible Department of Multnomah School of the Bible in Portland, Oregon, addressed the topic of his book 
during this twelfth annual lectureship program funded by the Thomas F. Staley Foundation.

A four-week summer tour of Europe will be conducted for the first time in July of 1985 by Cedarville College faculty. Art, music, and 
language will be explored firsthand. For information, write to: Mark Larson, Cedarville College, Box 601, Cedarville, OH 45314.

The Abundant Life Singers, the Sounds of Joy, and the 1984 Summer Swordbearers will be featured on a new album produced by 
the Christian Ministries Department. Entitled “For Us,” the album will present a salvation theme and will be available in the college 
bookstore after May 1, as well as from these traveling musical teams.

Live radio came to the Alford Auditorium stage when the Communications Club presented “On the air,” a radio revue. This laid-back 
program was filled with jingles and slapstick comedy from the 1940 era when every home had a radio and the shows and commer­
cials were a part of everyday life.

A January 1,1984, library inventory reveals the overcrowded facility constructed in 1967 houses 87,985 bound volumes; 15,945 
microform volumes; over 900 periodical subscriptions; 1,209 cassette tapes; 655 filmstrips; 3,821 records; 8,042 35mm slides; 159 
films; and 19 videotapes.

“Salute to Summer,” an on-campus program for high school age students sponsored by the Admissions Office, is scheduled for July 
12-14. Activities include a full day at Kings Island amusement park near Cincinnati.

Dr. J. Don Jennings, president of Northwest Baptist Seminary, Tacoma, Washington, was the featured speaker for the Spring En­
richment Conference, March 19-23.

“Perceived or actual stereotype of ‘conservative’ Cedarville and ‘liberal’ Antioch” was the topic of discussion at the Antioch College 
weekly Friday Forum, to which Cedarville was invited. Dr. Allen Monroe and junior Cheryl Phillips from Cinnaminson, New Jersey, 
represented Cedarville on the panel.

Freshman Rob Moore from West Olive, Michigan, and sophomore Jane Romig from Gilbertsville, Pennsylvania, will compete in the 
NAIA National Indoor Track Meet in Kansas City, Missouri. Rob qualified in the mile run with a time of 4:16, while Jane clocked a 
2:18 in the 880 yard run to qualify.

The Placement Office, directed by David Gaffner (’69), recently provided a series of useful seminars including: Resume Writing; 
How to Write a Letter of Application; How to Interview; Evaluating a Job Offer; and Job Searching.

Rev. Jerry Falwell will be speaking in chapel Monday, April 9, as part of our In-Forum series, “The Christian’s Responsibility in 
Politics.”

Fall quarter’s student participation in recreational and intramural activities involved 45% of the student body, announced Mark 
McDougal (’78), Director of Recreational Activities. He also noted that Cedar Lake provided seven weeks of ice skating enjoyment, 
the longest period in years.

The Greene County Red Cross presented a new van to the Red Cross Disaster Unit of Cedarville College. Cedarville’s disaster unit 
is 19 years old and was the first of its kind at any college in the United States.

A new dimension of school spirit was realized this year with the formation of a Flag Corps. This eleven-woman squad performed 
during three basketball halftime shows.

Cedarville College’s athletic booster organization, “The Yellow Jacket Club,” announces a 1983-84 membership of 189. Over 
$14,000 has been received to help provide scholarships for the 14 men’s and women’s varsity sports.

Port Charlotte, Florida, is the home of 6’ sophomore Lisa Campbell who shot a blazing 60.2% from the floor. She led the women’s 
basketball team in points per game (17.8) and rebounds (12.3), which were instrumental in her selection to the All-Western 
Buckeye Collegiate Conference 1 st team and All-NAIA District 22. Tim Danube, 6’6” senior from Baraboo, Wisconsin, was selected 
All-NAIA District 22 and 2nd team Mid Ohio Conference while becoming the eighth player in Cedarville College history to play in 100 
or more games.

“The Diary of Anne Frank” was the winter drama production, directed by Professor Dave Robey. The spring drama production, 
scheduled for May 3-5, is “She Stoops to Conquer,” a comedy by Oliver Goldsmith. Rebecca Baker is the director, and 
performances will be Thursday and Friday at 8 p.m. with a special 2 p.m. matinee on Saturday for alumni and parents.
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Xenia native has 
Cedarville connection

Helen Hoover Santmyer, a native of Xenia, recently burst 
into the limelight when her fourth book “...And Ladies of the 
Club” was chosen as a main selection for the Book-of-the- 
Month Club. In spite of her overnight success, literary acclaim 
has been years in the making for 88-year old Santmyer.

The 1,344 page novel that has caught the attention of pub­
lishers, agents, and Hollywood producers was begun more 
than fifty years ago as an answer to Sinclair Lewis’ unflatter­
ing portrait of small-town America in Main Street. The action 
takes place in a mythical southwestern Ohio town and covers 
the period between 1868 and 1932. The title refers to mem­
bers of the local women’s literary club, through whom the 
town’s political, cultural, and social changes are related. “I just 
went along and wrote down what happened,” says Miss 
Santmyer. The Book-of-the-Month Club calls “...And Ladies 
of the Club” “...an absolutely stunning story,” and “the great 
Middle American novel.”

Miss Santmyer graduated from Xenia High School in 1913 
and then earned a bachelor of arts degree at Wellesley Col­
lege in Boston, Massachusetts. She worked in New York as a 
secretary to the editor of Scribner’s magazine and then 
earned a bachelor of letters degree at Oxford University be­
fore returning to Xenia in 1929.

In the 1920’s she wrote two novels: Herbs and Apples and 
The Fierce Dispute. A third book, Ohio Town, is a history of 
Xenia, and became quite popular after the 1974 tornado de­
molished this county seat.

Miss Santmyer is better known to Cedarville alumni as 
Dean Santmyer or Professor Santmyer. From 1936 to 1953 
she served as Dean of Women and Head of the English De­
partment.

Miss Santmyer’s success has recently appeared on the 
pages of the New York Times, the Chicago Tribune, the 
Washington Post, Time, and Newsweek, as well as on CBS 
and NBC’s national news, not to mention the local T.V. and 
newspaper coverage. She responded to all the publicity by 
saying, “They’ve made entirely too much fuss over this book. 
I’m simply overwhelmed.”

By the time Miss Santmyer finished the transcript, 11 boxes 
of bookeepers’ ledgers were covered with longhand and she 
was in a nursing home bed, partially blinded by cataracts and 
weakened by emphysema. “...And Ladies of the Club” was 
originally published in 1982 by The Ohio State University 
Press which holds the copyright. It is clear Miss Santmyer 
was not in the writing business for the money. She was moti­
vated by saying something in which she believed. The fact 
that it took so many years to produce the book in her spare 
time and in poor health provides an astonishing testament to

her perseverance. G.P. Putnam’s Sons plans to publish her 
book, expecting to sell more than 100,000 copies. After read­
ing her book, a Los Angeles producer and director acquired 
motion picture and television rights. Informed of the book by 
his mother in Cleveland, Ohio, this producer/director plans to 
adapt the story for a televison mini-series.

Recalling her experience with Cedarville students, Miss 
Santmyer said, “They were good kids, we rarely had trouble 
with any of them.” Dr. William R. Clark (’49), president of the 
Educators Employment Consultant Bureau in Williamstown, 
Massachusetts, and former pupil of Miss Santmyer, has spe­
cial appreciation for his mentor and credits her with his 
achievements in education. He recalls Miss Santmyer as a 
tiny woman, no more than 90 pounds, with hair pulled back 
tightly in a bun, who never raised her voice but managed to in­
still awe in her students. He stated, “Her uncompromising in­
sistence on academic excellence was a crucial spur to my 
achieving, and her dedication an inspiration.” He remembers, 
“We were all a little afraid of her. Her comments on our papers 
were sometimes longer than the paper itself.” Mr. Clark was 
able to accept his first job teaching and coaching at his old 
high school in Rock Castle, Virginia, and still graduated be­
cause Miss Santmyer agreed to let him take advanced gram­
mar as an extension course. “All her students knew she was 
writing,” he said, “but she was teaching to survive.”

In appreciation of Miss Santmyer’s labors, the 1952 Cedrus 
was co-dedicated to her and states, “Her class-room work 
has been masterly and thorough. The living products of her 
efforts testify to the thoroughness with which she has labored, 
and to her success in putting things across. English is English 
y’know. But to perfect her knowledge of English she has 
added Latin, Greek, French, and German, which have given 
her a mental balance rarely to be found anywhere. Long may 
she wave.”

The closing paragraph from a Washington Post article was 
an excellent salute to Miss Santmyer. “So here’s to you, 
Helen Hoover Santmyer of the Hospitality Home East in 
Xenia, Ohio. Savor your triumph. Take pride in knowing that 
you will give pleasure to countless readers and that you serve 
as an example of tenacity, talent and integrity for the rest of 
us.”

Portions of this article were extracted from articles by Linda Carman of the 
Berkshire Eagle, Pittsfield, Massachusetts, and Haynes Johnson from the 
Washington Post, Washington, D.C.
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Second generation
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SECOND ROW -  Cynthia Taylor, daughter of 
Robert (’35) and Eleanor Taylor; Kim Searles, 
daughter of David (’64N) and Charlene 
(Bloemer ’64N) Searles; Pam Rickard, daugh­
ter of Jim (71) and Joan Rickard; Lisa Howard, 
daughter of Frank (’61) and Chris (’60N) How­
ard; Doris Harvey, daughter of former faculty 
member Edwin and Dorothea (’75N) Harvey; 
Ruth Meyer, daughter of Jack (’60N) and Bet­
sey (Mabie ’59N) Meyer; Lorene Barram, 
daughter of John (’85N) and Lolita Barram; 
Nadine Terrill, daughter of Doug (’67N) and 
Linda (’69N) Terrill; Rod Johnson, son of 
Donald (’64) and Rachel Johnson.

THIRD ROW -  Karen Entingh, daughter of Mel 
(’56) and Doris (Jarvis ’57N) Entingh; Shelly 
Frank, daughter of Dwayne (’60) and Joan 
(Watson 71) Frank; Kim Kirby, daughter of 
Verne (’55) and Helen (Collins ’69) Kirby; Jac­
kie Wyse, daughter of Rod and Gerri (White 
’56) Wyse; Beth McGillivray, daughter of John 
(70) and Bonnie McGillivray; Jennifer and 
Jacqueline King, daughters of Don (70) and 
Nicole King; Janice Warren, daughter of Dave 
(’64) and Patricia (Schonscheck ’63) Warren; 
David Piper, son of David (’62) and Phyllis 
(Dobbs ’61) Piper.

students
At least thirty-four students have followed 

the footsteps of one of their parents down the 
“paths” that led them to Cedarville College. 
The largest group of second generation stu­
dents is currently enrolled at the college. Pic­
tured from left to right are:
FIRST ROW -  Sherry Frank, daughter of 
Wally (’62) and Donna Frank; Annette (Wal- 
born) Selden, daughter of Ted (’62N) and 
Helen (Mash ’63N) Walborn Jr.; Mary Coons, 
daughter of John (’64N) and Diana (Hunter 
’61N) Coons; Amy Thomas, daughter of David 
(’59) and Linda (Johnson ’61N) Thomas; 
Steve Cremean, son of Joseph and Diana 
(Lora ’78N) Cremean.

BACK ROW -  Andrew Ford, son of George 
(’66N) and Donna (Johns ’64) Ford; Jonathan 
Bowersox, son of Dick (’68) and Bernice 
(Wagoner 70) Bowersox; Todd Coston, son of 
Bill and LeaAnn (McNamara ’65N) Coston; 
Rusty King, son of Elvin (’64N) and Joyce 
(Walker ’64N) King; Tom Carr, son of Roy (’68) 
and Alberta (Graham ’63) Carr; John Bigelow, 
son of John (’64) and Judy (Marcellus ’67) 
Bigelow; Todd Jefson, son of Lynn (’63) and 
Mary (Clausen ’63N) Jefson; David Wright, 
son of Gene (’64) and Betty Wright; Scott 
Piper, son of David (’62) and Phyllis (Dobbs 
’61) Piper; Scott Howder, son of Bob (’59) and 
Esther (Statesman ’62N) Howder; Thurm 
Payton, son of DeElda (’60) and Nancy (Cope 
’57) Payton.

Deceased
Rudy Bedford, 77, member of the Cedar­

ville College Board of Trustees for thirty years 
and treasurer of the Board from 1962 to 1965, 
died February 14, 1984. Bedford held a B.S. 
in education from Indiana State College and 
was a retired banker. He and his wife Thelma 
made their home in Toledo, Ohio.

Virginia (Townsley ’40N) Giffen, 65, of 
Xenia, Ohio, died February 4,1984. In 1979 
she retired from the AAA in Xenia after 15 
years of service. She is survived by her hus­
band Jack, a son, a daughter, and several 
grandchildren.

Hugh Turnbull (’12), 91, former Greene 
County, Ohio, commissioner and Cedarville 
Township trustee, died January 1, 1984. Mr. 
Turnbull was a veteran of World War I. He is 
survived by two daughters, a son, and sev­
eral grandchildren and great-grandchildren.

Memorial Gifts

Yellow Jacket Sports Camps
You may have shared with your children or others some of 

the exciting opportunities you had while on the campus of 
Cedarville College. Perhaps you are encouraging them to 
also receive a quality Christian education. Why not let them 
experience a bit of the “campus spirit” by sending them to a 
Yellow Jacket Camp, where spiritual fundamentals are a part 
of the game plan. For more information please write to the 
Cedarville College Athletic Department, P.O. Box 601, 
Cedarville, Ohio, 45314.
Soccer 
Volleyball 
Men’s Basketball 
Women’s Basketball

July 9-14 
July 16-21 
July 23-28 
July30-August4

Mr. John McGillivray 
Miss Elaine Brown 
Dr. Don Callan 
Dr. Karol Hunt

clip and mail today
Please send m e_______ “Memorial Gift” folder(s)

You can now honor a deceased loved one or a friend and, at the 
same time, help Cedarville College continue its important work of 
providing a quality, Christ-centered education. A living memorial 
honors the deceased and ensures a lasting remembrance which 
lives beyond the fading of flowers. A gift to the “Alumni Scholarship 
Endowment Fund” or the “John W. Bickett Heritage Scholarship 
Fund” will perpetuate itself through the lives of many young men and 
women who will be assisted by these funds. Why not write now for 
“Memorial Gift” folders and a copy of our brochure, “Giving Through 
Your Will.”

_______ “Giving Through Your Will”
Name_________________________________
Address____________________________________

Phone (_____ }____________________________________
Date of Birth (Mr.)_______________(Mrs.)______________
□  I have already remembered Cedarville College in my will.
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Alumnotes:
The 40’s

Dr. Norman Linton (’43N), who practiced 
medicine in Jamestown, Ohio, for 35 years, 
retired recently. Prior to coming to James­
town, he was an army doctor in both the 
Philippines and Korea. He served for a 
number of years on the Greene County Board 
of Health and last April was awarded the 
fourth annual Jamestown Community Ser­
vice Award.

Dr. William R. Clark (’49) is president of 
the Educators Employment Consultant 
Bureau, Williamstown, Massachusetts. He 
has been associated with schools for more 
than twenty-five years as a history teacher, 
coach, athletic director, consultant, principal, 
associate superintendent, and college pro­
fessor. He has served on the Massachusetts 
Racial Imbalance Advisory Committee, the 
Public School Commission of the New Eng­
land Association of Schools and Colleges, 
and the Advisory Committee to the State De­
partment of Education of Massachusetts.

The 60’s
Recipient of the 1983 Coach of the Year 

award, Norris Smith (’63) is a biology 
teacher and baseball coach at Amherst 
Steele High School, Amherst, Ohio. His 1983 
team won the fifth annual Lakeland Confer­
ence Championship.

Lynn Jefson (’63) is an accountant with 
Firestone, Decatur, Illinois, and serves as 
chairman of the board of deacons at his 
church.

After serving as a Christian school admin­
istrator for fifteen years and on a state sena­
tor’s staff for one year, A. Lee Bennett (’63) is 
anticipating a run for a Michigan state senate 
seat. He is in the process of writing a book, 
Practical Guide for Christian Families.

Ronald Mooney (’64N) has been named 
vice president of sales and marketing by 
Master Machine Tools, Inc., of South Hutch­
inson, Kansas. Prior to joining Master Tools, 
Mr. Mooney held sales and management 
positions with manufacturing firms in 
Pennsylvania and Illinois.

Dr. Ron Grosh (’67) spent the month of 
June at Princeton Theological Seminary 
studying religious topics in 20th Century 
American, English, and South African litera­
ture. He studied under Dr. Horton Davies, for­
merly of Oxford and now chairman of the De­
partment of Religion of Princeton University.

Maxine (Stanberry ’68) Nelson is person­
nel assistant of Teledyne Continental Motors/ 
General Products Division. She has had sev­
eral stories published by Regular Baptist 
Press and has taught an IBM word processor 
course at Muskegon College, Muskegon, 
Michigan.

Selected for Who’s Who in Finance and In­
dustry (1983) and Who’s Who in the Midwest 
(1982), Donald P. Leach (’68), currently 
chairman of the Alumni Council, is vice presi­
dent and treasurer of Moody Bible Institute, 
Chicago.

Along with her husband Norman, Nancy 
(Fourman ’68) Miezchowski operates N and
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N Handiworks and Carpet Steamers in Olm­
sted Township, Ohio, in addition to their poul­
try and vegetable farm.

Congratulations to Dr. Daniel C. Stevens 
(’69), assistant professor of Christian Educa­
tion, Grand Rapids Baptist College, for re­
ceiving the 1983 Cory Memorial Award for ex­
cellence in Christian education from Scrip­
ture Press Ministries. His award-winning 
essay will be published in the Christian Edu­
cation Journal.

Thomas Evans (’69) enjoyed a successful 
year in coaching at Trimble Glouster High 
School, Jacksonville, Ohio. His basketball 
team finished in the top sixteen in Class A and 
his cross country team finished twelfth in the 
state.

The 70’s
Pipeline analyst with Shell Pipe Line Cor­

poration, Thomas Mudder (’72) was chosen 
to Outstanding Young Men of America 
(1982), and received first place recognition 
for a paper written for the 1982 School of Hy­
drocarbon Measurement, Norman, Ok­
lahoma.

Terry Clapp (’73) has a private practice as 
a clinical psychologist. He received his mas­
ter of theology in 1977 and his Ph.D. in 1981 
from Dallas Theological Seminary.

David Rodriguez (’73N) is a practicing 
chiropractic physician in North Manchester, 
Indiana.

Thomas Knowles (’74) is assistant pro­
fessor of physical education and head 
baseball coach at Olivet Nazarene College, 
Olivet, Michigan.

Michael and Carolyn (Bonnell ’75) 
Justice established GOSPELSHARE, a 
ministry of writing and distributing tracts. 
“Being Blind Improved My Life” and “The Lost 
and the Gospel” are two tracts available on 
request. Write to: Mr. and Mrs. Michael Jus­
tice, 1115 Selma Road, Springfield, Ohio 
45505.

Kirby (’76) and Chris Lancaster departed 
for Australia on February 5, 1984, where 
Kirby will be pastoring Geelong Baptist 
Church, Geelong, Australia.

Cindy Carr (’76) has accepted the position 
of periodical and audio-visual librarian and 
part-time faculty member at Christian Herit­
age College, San Diego, California. She re­
ceived her M.Ed. in educational media from 
Kent State University in August, 1983.

Beginning January 1, William Roloff (78) 
became the director of Skyview Baptist 
Ranch, Millersburg, Ohio. He brings several 
years of Christian camping experience to his 
new position.

Charles Monroe (78) is the executive di­
rector of the Baptist Children’s Home, 
Springfield, Ohio. He holds a master’s degree 
in social work from The Ohio State University.

Congratulations to Pete Slusher (78) on 
receiving his master of divinity from North­

west Baptist Seminary in June, 1983. He is 
serving as assistant pastor at First Baptist 
Church, Richland, Washington. He and his 
wife Kathy (Kearby 78) reside in Ken­
newick.

Mark Highman (79) graduated from 
Grand Rapids Baptist Seminary in May, 
1983, with a master of divinity degree. He is 
ministering at First Baptist Church, 
Middleville, Michigan, as assistant pastor.

On December 1, 1983, William Aber­
nathy, Jr. (79) assumed the duties of assis­
tant pastor of Immanuel Baptist Church, Col­
umbus, Ohio.

Craig Miller (79) received the M.Div. de­
gree from Talbot Theological Seminary, La 
Mirada, California, on December 16,1983.

The 80’s
Michael (’80) and Danette (Wetzel ’80) 

O’Quinn are presently residing in Atlanta 
Georgia. Michael is an attorney with a tax and 
corporate law firm, Lamon, Elrod, and 
Harklerod. Danette teaches K-6 music and 
private piano at Stone Mountain Christian 
School.

Betty (Kehus ’80N) Acevedo is head 
nurse on the Geriatric Oncology floor at 
Northwestern University Memorial Hospital in 
Chicago.

Grand Rapids Baptist College and Semi­
nary reports that Calvin Clark (’81) is a mem­
ber of the Proclamation, a musical team, 
ministering in churches in Michigan and 
nearby states.

Steve Stange (’81) is an electronics tech­
nician for a computer company in Min­
neapolis. He is also pursuing a degree in 
electronics at Brown Institute.

B ill (’82) and Ruth (Cornell ’82) 
Boulet have moved to Dunmore, Pennsyl­
vania, where Bill pastors Grace Baptist Bible 
Church. Along with his pastoral duties, he will 
be attending Baptist Bible School of The­
ology, Clarks Summit.

Matt Howell (’83N) has been named ac­
count executive and assistant sports director 
of WWST/WQST radio stations, Wooster, 
Ohio.

Calvary Baptist Church, Lancaster, Ohio, 
welcomed their new pastor Fred Hand (’83), 
on December 4, 1983. Pastor Hand was or­
dained at Bethesda Baptist Chruch, 
Brownsburg, Indiana, in November, 1983.

The Hitching Post
Berean Baptist Church, Marion, Ohio, was 

the scene of the June 25, 1983, wedding of 
Jennifer Wagner (77) and Michael Davis.

Linda Hazzard (’79N) and Paul Williams 
were united in Christ on October 8, 1983, at 
Fellowship Baptist Church, Lorain, Ohio.

The wedding of Cindy Heinrich (’81) and 
David McDaniel took place on August 27, 
1983, at First Baptist Church, Delphi, Indiana.

Deborah Fakan (’81) and Clifford Shattuck 
along with Sandra Fakan (’84N) and Scott



Fry were married December 16, 1983, in a 
double ceremony at Lakeview Baptist 
Church, Vermilion, Ohio. Sandra is serving 
with the U.S. Air Force in Misawa, Japan, and 
Deborah is a U.S. Air Force aircraft mainte­
nance officer stationed at Dover Air Force 
Base in Delaware.

Wedding vows were exchanged by Ran­
dall Wilcox (’81) and Sandra Seals (’82) on 
September 10,1983, at Washington Heights 
Baptist Church, Dayton, Ohio.

Marjorie Brown (’82) and Joseph Carter 
became one in Christ on December 17,1983, 
at Bible Baptist Church, Kokomo, Indiana.

On October 15, 1983, Mark Wells (’82) 
and Lori Taylor (’83) were joined in holy mat­
rimony at Bethel Baptist Church, Cherry Hill, 
New Jersey. Mark is a second lieutenant in 
the Marine Corps, stationed at Camp 
Lejeune, North Carolina.

Mary Sterr (’82N) and Ike Freeman were 
wed on February 27,1982, in the Immanuel 
Baptist Church of Columbus, Ohio.

Laura Lambdin (’85N) and Frank D’Amico 
were united in marriage December 3, 1983, 
at First Baptist Church, Tyler, Texas.

Handiwork of God

Ronald (’67) and Sharon (Cearfoss ’69) 
Yeater proudly announce the birth of their 
son, Jaron Wayne, born on December 23, 
1983, weighing 8 lbs. 3 oz.

Kimberly Kaye was born January 11,1984, 
weighing 10 lbs. 6 oz. and measuring 22 in­
ches. The happy parents are Steve (’73) and 
Merilee (Johnson 75) Shank .

December 11,1983, was the arrival date of 
Emanuel Ransom Dolph. He weighed 6 lbs. 
12 oz. The delighted parents are Charles 
(74) and Teresa (’82) Dolph.

Don (74) and Jan Davis are pleased with 
the arrival of David Edward Ivan, born Oc­
tober 7, 1982.

The proud parents, Doyle and Linda 
(Yoder ’75N) Pittman, announce the birth of 
Kimberly Beth on November 8, 1983, weigh­
ing 6 lbs. 9 oz. and measuring 21 inches. She 
joins Brian, 2.

Rachelle Elizabeth was welcomed March 
26, 1983, by happy parents Gregory and Re­
becca (Kunz ’75N) Cook. Rachelle weighed 
9 lbs. 1 oz. She joins Jennifer, 9, and Laurie, 
8. Greg is the Registrar and Director of Ad­
missions at Faith Baptist Bible College, An­
keny, Iowa.

Jeffery (76) and Janice (Byers ’79N) 
Rost rejoice in the birth of their son, Riley 
John, born November 5, 1983, weighing 
8 lbs. He joins brother Brandon and sister 
Alyssa.

September 2,1983, was the arrival date of 
Michele Renee Thomas. She weighed 7 lbs. 
2 oz. and measured 19 inches. The grateful 
parents are Ron (77) and Renee (Meeker 
78) Thomas. Ron began his new responsi­
bilities as pastor of Grace Baptist Church in 
Lancaster, Ohio, January 1,1984.

Dennis (78) and Ronda (Isley ’81N) 
Stickel are happy with the birth of their son, 
Andrew Dennis, born December 11, 1983, 
weighing 9 lbs. 5 oz. and measuring 22 in­
ches. Dennis is a controller for Steve’s Crane 
Service in Mishawaka, Indiana, while Ronda 
is a Mary Kay Beauty Consultant.

Steve and Judy (Erickson 78) Waddell 
joyfully announce the birth of Benjamin Ray, 
born November 15,1983, weighing 7 lbs. and 
measuring 19 inches.

Happy parents Douglas (’78N) and Karen 
(Wildermuth ’80) Whitacre wish to an­
nounce the birth of their son Timothy Edward, 
born on November 12,1983, weighing 8 lbs. 
15 oz. and measuring 21 inches.

Barry (78) and Ginger Heagy rejoice in 
the arrival of Megan Elizabeth born October 
28, 1983, weighing 7 lbs. 7 oz. She joins her 
brother Gabriel, 3.

Aaron Philip was born December 30,1983, 
weighing 8 lbs. 9 oz. and measuring 20 in­
ches. The grateful parents are Gary (’79N) 
and Sandra (Dawson 78) Hinkle.

Mark (79) and Janet (Ebel ’79N) High- 
man were pleased to welcome Jonathan 
Mark on October 10,1983. He weighed 6 lbs. 
2 oz. and measured 20 inches. Jonathan 
joins Deborah Joy, 2.

David (79) and Susan (Vonada ’80) Fran­
cis welcomed Paul David on January 16, 
1984. Paul weighed 8 lbs. and measured 
21 inches.

The arrival date of Sean Williams was 
July 3, 1982. His parents, John (79) and 
Michelle (Meeker 79) Morgan, are ap­
pointees under A.B.W.E. to the field of Togo, 
West Africa.

July 10, 1983, was the arrival date of 
Katrina Providence to proud parents Nathan 
(’80) and Charlotte (Olson 79) Rehn. She 
weighed 8 lbs. 3 oz. Katrina joins brother, 
Thane, 2. Nathan has completed his course 
work at Capital Bible Seminary in Lanham, 
Maryland, and is presently involved in an in­
ternship at Calvary Baptist Church in Los 
Gatos, California.

Stephen (’80) and Suetta (Board 79) 
Hancock are pleased with the arrival of 
Thomas Jefferson on December 25, 1983, 
weighing 7 lbs. 2 oz.

Danielle Marie was born October 21,1983, 
weighing 7 lbs. 14 oz. The delighted parents 
are Donald (’80) and Molly Parvin.

Lynette Marie arrived December 21,1983, 
weighing 6 lbs. 15 oz. and measuring 20 in­
ches. The proud parents are Paul (’81N) and 
Donna (Logan ’81) Perry.

November 5,1983, was the arrival date of 
Aaron Michael. He weighed 7 lbs. 15 oz. and 
measured 21 inches. The joyful parents are 
William (’81) and Valerie (Dell ’80) Huber.

Steve (’81) and Diane (Morgan ’81) 
Stange are proud to announce the birth of 
their first child Timothy David. He was born 
September 4, 1983, weighing 6 lbs. 14 oz. 
and measuring 19 inches.

Jeremy Dean was born November 19,
1983, weighing 7 lbs. 2 oz. The delighted par­
ents are Jeffory (’82) and Cathy (Swaney 
’81) Willets.

Michael (’82) and Elaine (Riggs ’82) 
Smart are pleased to announce the birth of 
Ashley Kay born December 31,1983, weigh­
ing 8 lbs. 7 oz. and measuring 21 inches.

Cory (’82) and Bonnie (Flint ’82) 
McDaniel announce the birth of Melissa Ann 
who arrived May 21, 1983, weighing 7 lbs. 
13 oz. and measuring 21 inches. Cory is an 
accountant at the OPEX Company in Cherry 
Hill, New Jersey.

Focus on the Field
Veteran foreign missionaries, Dave (’56) 

and Joan (Austin ’56N) Gardner, have 
joined Galilean Baptist Mission. They are 
looking forward to ministering as home mis­
sionaries in Coppeus Cove, Texas. Pray with 
them that a building for that work will become 
available.

Mark (’67) and Beth (Ziegler ’67) Trimble 
are completing their present term of service in 
Brazil and will return to the States on furlough 
this winter. When they return to the field, Mark 
will be directing a new seminary at Balam, a 
city of over one million people. Pray for them 
as they seek to acquire property for the li­
brary.

Daniel (’68) and Betty Lacey continued 
their Bible bookstand ministry at the Caen In­
ternational Fair, in Caen, France, this au­
tumn. Thousands of pieces of literature were 
distributed, resulting in a number of new con­
tacts and professions of faith.

Vacation Bible School was a special bles­
sing to John (’68) and Faye Rueck, mis­
sionaries to Vienna, Austria, with Child 
Evangelism Fellowship. John has occasional 
opportunities to minister in Eastern Europe.

Don (70) and Nicole King are serving as 
missionaries in Limoges, France. They report 
recent growth and interest in the church and 
some promising new contacts. Their twin 
daughters, Jacqueline and Jennifer, are stu­
dents at Cedarville College.

Tom (73) and Nancy (Hare ’76N) Farlow 
are on deputation, anticipating missionary 
service in Brazil.

Philip (74) and Rebecca McDonald are 
on deputation, planning to minister in 
Bangladesh. Pray for them as they work out a 
very busy schedule.

Ministering in Baybay, Leyte, Philippines, 
Phil and Barbara (Cooper 74) Klumpp re­
port the attendance at recent Bible studies 
has exceeded the limits of their facilities.

Ordained December 6,1983, and commis­
sioned January 8,1984, by Discovery Baptist 
Church of Gig Harbor, Washington, 
Jonathan (76) and Leona (Perry 76) 
Mitchell have begun their deputation for the 
field of Brazil, serving with Baptist Mid-Mis­
sions.

Health problems have delayed the depar­
ture of Mark (79) and Deborah (Hall ’83N) 
Seymour to Chad, Africa. Uphold them in 
prayer as they wait upon the Lord for His pro­
vision.

Ruth Yocum (81N) continues her deputa­
tion with 68% of her support realized. She an­
ticipates leaving for Bangladesh this sum­
mer.

Laura Lehto (’83) is in the deputation 
phase of preparing for missionary service in 
Brazil. Pray for her as she completes her slide 
presentation and makes contacts with 
churches.

4-week European Tour
July 1985

with Cedarville College professors 
Mark Larson (Spanish, French) 

Charles Clevenger (Music)
Sue Larson (M.A., Art)

The tour will include England, France, 
Italy, Germany, Austria, Switzerland, 
and Belgium. This is a rare opportunity 
for Christian fellowship in leisurely tra­
vel. College credit is available. Write: 
Mark Larson, Box 601, Cedarville, OH  
45314.
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Thanks to the efforts of 1983 alumnus Jeff Subra, the 
National Register of Historic Places is considering the place­
ment of the Cedarville Opera House, constructed in 1888, on 
its register. This approval would qualify the building as a his­
torical site and open the way for possible funds for renovation.

The Cedarville Opera House, located on Main Street, has 
been given approval by the Ohio Historic Site Preservation 
Advisory Board to be included in the National Register. Ac­
cording to State Representative Joseph E. Haines, “preser­
vation officials tell me that a chief reason for recommending 
the inclusion of the Opera House in the Register is the build­
ing’s excellent physical shape and lack of major structural 
changes to its original design. The Opera House could repre­
sent a typical, but well preserved piece of late 19th century ar­
chitecture to the people of Ohio and the nation.”

While a junior, Jeff was introduced to the need during a 
business club meeting when guest speaker, Mayor Warren 
Webber of Cedarville presented some of the needs of the vil­
lage. Jeff, along with current Student Body President John 
Jackson, and senior Brian Smith, did a project for their small 
business management class. They set up the Opera House 
as a “Broadway West” and created a mock business using the 
existing structure on a partnership basis. As a senior, Jeff

Opera House considered 
for National Register
used it as a project for an independent study. Subra recalls, 
“this project has been an excellent experience for myself in 
large scale remodeling. The opportunities I have had in work­
ing with the public and professional people have made my 
time and efforts worthwhile.” Jeff currently is employed by Lib­
erty National Bank as a Loan Officer Trainee in Buffalo, New 
York, but he continues to monitor the Opera House as it prog­
resses toward a state of restoration. “My ultimate goal is to 
have the Opera House placed on the National Historic Regis­
ter and then to see full restoration and renovation according to 
code for public and community use.”

This once famous and beautifully furnished attraction of 
Cedarville now stands empty except for some of the lower 
level space which is used for local government offices. Built 
out of brick in 1888 after the first opera house was destroyed 
by fire, it was the largest and most magnificent structure in the 
county. A variety of plays and performers enhanced the gaslit 
stage. It was used for college plays, graduation ceremonies, 
minstrel shows, political rallies, and other public gatherings. 
The Opera House was last used in 1955 for the Cedarville 
High School graduation. “The number of memories and his­
torical happenings that took place within the Opera House 
walls more than justify its nomination,” stated Representative 
Haines.

The estimate for remodeling and renovation is approxi­
mately $500,000. The main expenses are plumbing, wiring, 
and heating. The care and respect Cedarville residents have 
shown the building has a lot to do with its being considered for 
listing in the National Register of Historic Places. A final deci­
sion is expected to be made by the federal government in a 
few months.

Directory coming!
For the purpose of producing an 

alumni directory with the most up-to- 
date information, a questionnaire 
will be sent to all graduates and stu­
dents who attended at least two 
quarters at Cedarville College. 
Please assist the Alumni Office by 
completing this questionnaire as 
soon as possible. The information 
will be promptly updated and used in 
the directory.

The directory is scheduled to 
have alphabetical, geographical, 
and class sections. Happy Birthday! Mrs. John Speed Harvey, 99, recently celebrated her 

birthday with alumni director, Gary Kuhn, in her Huntington, West Vir­
ginia, home. Vera is Cedarville College’s oldest living alumnus, having 
graduated in 1903.

10



Shawnee High School 
recognizes E. M. Irvine

Edward M. Irvine was born August 28, 1922, in Selma, 
Ohio. His family moved to Cedarville while he was yet a young 
boy, his parents hardly realizing the impact that living in a col­
lege town would have on their son. Ed graduated from Cedar­
ville High School in 1940 anticipating a college education just 
so he could coach. “That’s what got me interested in educa­
tion,” Irvine states. Now, forty-four years later, he is still in­
vesting his time in the lives of young people.

Mr. Irvine’s career in education began at the Caesar’s 
Creek School, eight miles south of Xenia. He transferred to 
the Ross Township School System (Jamestown, Ohio) in 
1948, where he taught history and coached basketball, 
baseball, and track. In only four years, Ed’s leadership abili­
ties were recognized as the offer to become the principal of 
the Tecumseh High School in Springfield was extended. He 
served in the position from 1952-58. Always looking for a 
challenge, Ed then accepted the job of setting up the first cur­
riculum at newly established Shawnee High School in the 
Springfield Local school district. During his 22 years as princi­
pal at Shawnee High School, Ed led the school into three suc­
cessful building programs and an enrollment that doubled. 
One of the building additions which the school enjoys today is 
the new 2,000 seat gymnasium. On December 2,1983, dur­
ing the basketball half-time celebration in the presence of the 
county superintendent and school board officials, the gym­
nasium was dedicated and named the E.M. Irvine Gym­
nasium in recognition for Edward Irvine’s faithful service and 
leadership at Shawnee High School.

Ed recalls many wonderful experiences at Shawnee, in­
cluding the eight consecutive years that the football team won 
or shared the conference title. He smiles when thinking about 
young men and women who have made something of them­
selves. Some have become doctors, lawyers, and judges, but 
he also remembers a few who went the other way.

Reflecting on his Cedarville College experience, Ed re­
members his education, broken up by World War II. He 
started at Cedarville in 1942 and completed a year before his 
term of service. He returned to Cedarville College in the sum­
mer of 1946 and received his Bachelor of Science degree in 
1948. Two Cedarville College professors stand out in his 
mind because of the great impact they had on him. Mr. Irvine 
commented, “A.J. Hostetter made me want to teach. He was 
well versed in his subject material and was outstanding in his 
relationships with students. I took any class he taught.” In re­
calling the other professor, Mr. Irvine remarked, “Coach Men- 
dell Beattie never lost his cool and was always a sportsman. 
He believed academics came before athletics and stressed 
the importance of learning. He taught me that losing is not the 
worst thing that could happen.” It was also because of Mr. 
Beattie that Ed started his Masters work at the University of 
Cincinnati. He received a Master of Education in 1953 and 
recalls “that Cedarville College did a pretty decent job of pre­
paring me for this work.”

Although Edward Irvine retired in 1980, he is a part-time 
employee of Cedarville College in the Education Department. 
As a student-teacher evaluator he continues to direct the lives 
of young people. He and his wife Betty have lived in their cur­
rent Cedarville home for 24 years and are active in the com­
munity.

An example of Ed’s joy and personal fulfillment in enriching 
the lives of young people is best evidenced in his son, John, 
who follows in his father’s footsteps by teaching and coach­
ing in Corpus Christi, Texas.

Cedarville College academic computer facilities include a DEC VAX 
11 /750 minicomputer. Adjacent to the computer room are 17 terminals 
in a student and faculty lab which provide direct access to the VAX.

At the February 4 Yellow Jacket Club appreciation dinner Paul Rife 
(’35), presented to President Dixon a momento from his football days 
at Cedarville College. The 1932 letter sweater will be displayed in the 
Heritage Square Lounge.



Jltumni d
t o  EDARVILLE COLLEGE

CEDARVILLE, OHIO 45314-9989

Non Profit Org. U .S . Postage PA IDDayton, Ohio Permit N o .796

ADDRESSES NEEDED
If you know the whereabouts of these alumni, PLEASE mail their addresses to the Alumni Office.

Willis Anderson ’48
Tim Andreanopoulos '73N
Paula Andrecht '76N
J.E. And Patricia (Scovell ’67) Andrepont
Don and Betty (Wall ’64) Anthony
Paul Armstrong ’30N
Florence Ashenfelder ’59N
Paul Assey ’74N
Stephen Assey ’74N
Pamela Axiotis ’80
Harry and Shirley (Witt ’70) Axtell
Deanna Bailey ’76N
Marilyn Bailey ’72
Thomas Bailey ’79N
Larry Baldwin '73N
Judy (Leiby ’65N) Barabasch
Bethany Barb ’74N
Hazel (McCoy ’30) Barber
Catherine (Staffney 76) Barnes
Richard (70) and Carla (Webster 70) Bartel
Mary Bartlett 71
Constance (Mally ’79N) Bass
Stephen and J. Anne (Darst ’72N) Bass
James and Janet (Kever ’69) Baswell
Evandro Batista 77
Eric Bauts ’52
Larry (73) and Betty (Clark 71) Baxter
Theodora (Smither '41) Bazell
Tim Beane ’82N
Barbara (Hart 71N) Beatty
Paul Bechler ’75N
Linda (Hume 71N) Bell
Loris Bellintani Jr. ’68
Stephen Benedict '66
Gene Bennett ’78N
Frank and Judith (Walborn ’64) Bernhart 
Barbara Bernstein ’80N 
Mala Biggs ’80N 
Marcia Binder 76
Larry and Sandra (Douglass ’72N) Birch
Christopher (’77N) and Deena (Lewis 77N) Birk
Monica (Gowens ’72N) Blake
Sheryl (Theetge ’80) Blank
David Blossom ’65N
Stephen Boalt ’62
Florence Bockhold ’57
Kenneth Boothe ’72N
Richard Boswell ’82N
James Bounds '55N
Lenora Bowen ’74N
Dan Boyd ’68
Robert Braden ’70N
Anna Bradford ’58N
Gerald Bradford ’52N
Kathleen (McCracken ’75N) Braid
Dale Braun ’70N
John Brentlinger 77
Randolph Breon ’83N
Joseph Brewer ’76N
Cynthia (Jones ’80N) Britton
Eileen Brown '46

Kirby Brown 72
Penelope Brown ’65N
Susan Brown ’63N
William Brown '55
Jay Brumbaugh ’67N
Philip Buchanan ’65N
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